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CHARRETTE ROOM
60 Island Street
Lawrence, MA
Minutes

Tuesday, June 24, 2008
8:00 AM

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Howard Allen, Mark Andrews, Joseph Bevilacqua, Thomas Casey, Thomas Connors, Paul Durant, Howard Flagler, Barbara Grant, Jeanette Guevara, Gary Hale, David Hartleb, Susan Jepson, Charles LoPiano, Michael Lynch, Stefanie McCowan, Jean Perrigo, Peter Matthews, John Olenio, Fred Shaheen, Tom Schiavone, Michael Sweeney, Cal Williams, Len Wilson
MEMBERS ABSENT:

Kimberly Abare, Pedro Arce, Lou Antonellis, Shirley Callan, Wayne Capolupo, Stephen Capone, James Driscoll, Patricia Horgan, James P. Jajuga, Robert Ingala, Jeff Linehan, Sal Lupoli, Jeff Marcoux, Maria Miles, Kevin Page, Ann Ormond, Cindy Phelan, Karen Sarkisian, Karen Sawyer, Margaret O’Neill, William Pillsbury, Steve Salvo
GUESTS PRESENT:

Arthur Chilingirian, Fran LaCerte, Cynthia Key, Dawn Beati, Odanis Hernandez, Gary Fountain, Lisa Remington, Megan Shea, David Souza, Ron DiNicola, Eric Nelson, Bryhn McLeod, Tracy Myszkowski
STAFF PRESENT:

Fred Carberry, Elizabeth Kirk, Mary Kivell, Chris Shannon, Augustine Ambe, Corina Ossers
1.
Call to Order
In the absence of board chair Pedro Arce, Fred Carberry called the meeting to order at 8:05 am.
2.
Minutes of the April 16, 2008 Meeting
Fred then called for a motion on the minutes of the 4/16/08 meeting.

Len Wilson made a motion to accept the minutes of the 4/16/08 meeting as submitted and Mike Sweeney seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

3.
Reports of Committee Chairs

i. Planning Committee
Planning Committee Chair Peter Matthews reported on the FY09 Annual Plan.  He stated that with the continued absence of Congressional reauthorization of the Workforce Investment Act (WIA), and in consideration of the level of effort being extended by local boards in developing their responses to the Commonwealth’s High Performing Workforce Board Certification initiative, the annual local planning requirements have been scaled back for FY09.  We are required to submit performance and participant planning documents, an integrated budget and budget narrative, youth budget information and a description of any significant changes to the local service delivery model.  Other than a description of these changes, no extensive narrative responses are required.  He noted that the documents were sent out in the meeting packets.
For FY08, as of May 31st, we are already considerably above plan in virtually every category. Total job seekers served is at 101% of plan and total employers served at 102% of plan. UI Claimants served is at 129% of plan. For FY09 we plan to increase the number of job seekers and employers served in every category. Planned numbers for UI Claimants, for example, will increase by approximately 1000.
Local performance goals for adults, dislocated workers and youth will increase in every category for FY09. The entered employment rate for adults will increase from 75% to 76%, dislocated workers from 83% to 84%. The entered employment rate for older youth will increase from 75% to 76%. The diploma or equivalent attainment rate for younger youth will increase from 59% to 60%.  Participant information for all programs will be adjusted in September based on actual carry-in numbers.
Operational changes planned for FY09 at ValleyWorks Career Center include the following:

As of September, 2008, the VWCC will begin conducting Career Center Seminars (CCS) on Thursday evenings (5:00 pm to 6:30 pm) at the Lawrence site. 

As of September, 2008, the VWCC will schedule a workshop offering once a month in the evening at the Lawrence site.

The VWCC has decided to eliminate the On-the-Job Training (OJT) Coordinator position (stand-alone) and integrate OJTs within the Business Services Unit. One Business Services Representative position will perform OJTs as necessary during the year, in addition to being the lead BSR for services to the youth population.

In FY 2008, the OJT goals will be: two OJTs funded through the WIA Low Income Adult grant; two OJTs funded through the WIA Dislocated Worker grant; and two OJTs funded through the WIA Youth grant.
The VWCC will not have any extended hours at the Haverhill site at this time.
The Planning Committee voted to recommend approval of the FY09 Annual Plan at their June 11th meeting.
Presently, the MVWIB by-laws call for committee chairs to be from the private sector.  This is not a requirement of the Workforce Investment Act, but was a local decision.  The nominating committee has recommended to the planning committee a change to the by-laws removing this language.  This change has been discussed with the Mayor, who voiced no opposition.  This change would remove restrictive language to allow the flexibility to have the best candidates serve as committee chairs.  The planning committee voted to approve the recommendation to amend the MVWIB by-laws to remove language stating that committee chairs must be from the private sector.

Peter Matthews continued stating that a Proposed Modification to the MVWIB/CEO Agreement is also being presented for consideration.  The Chief Elected Official, Michael J. Sullivan, Mayor of the City of Lawrence, has designated Attorney Michael Sweeney, Planning Director for the City of Lawrence, as the WIA Title I Administrator.  The Fiscal Agent, which is the Division of Grants Administration, reports directly to the Title I Administrator.  The planning committee voted to recommend a modification in the MVWIB/CEO Agreement, removing language which states that the DGA reports directly to the Office of Budget and Finance.  This modification will ensure that the MVWIB/CEO Agreement is in compliance with state requirements.

The Planning Committee also voted to approve a second year of funding for Community Action, Inc.’s Out-of-School Youth Pre-School Teacher Preparation Program and LARE’s In-School-Youth Electronic Manufacturing Program pending successful contract negotiations.

Additionally, the committee voted to approve the transfer of $20,000 from WIA Dislocated Worker Support Services Funds to WIA Adult ITA Training Funds.  This transfer will allow ValleyWorks Career Center to have additional training funds for WIA Adult customers.

The funding from Extended Care Career Ladder (ECCLI) is being used to conduct in-depth research to address the present and continued projected shortage of healthcare workers as well as the problem of retention among CNA’s and home health aides. We have completed interviews with CEO’s and Directors of Nursing at seven local long-term care facilities and distributed surveys to the front-line staff.  These facilities include the Hannah Duston Health Care Center, Whittier Home Health VNA and Penacook Place in Haverhill, the Port Health Care Center in Newburyport, Mary Immaculate Nursing & Restorative Center and Home Health VNA in Lawrence and the Nevins Nursing and Rehabilitation Center in Methuen. With the interviews completed, we are now in the process of compiling information in preparation for reporting our findings.

Peter Matthews continued his report with the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund (WCTF).  He said that to date, approximately two hundred and sixty nine (269) participants have been enrolled in various training programs under the WCTF grant.  This number is broken down into thirty-eight (38) new hires, and two hundred and thirty-one (231) incumbent workers. Approximately one hundred and eighty have completed their training.  Other important milestones of the WCTF grant include the fact that the number of enrolled participants, the number of youths, the number of incumbent workers, the number of participants completing training, and the number of participants attaining skilled credentials has been realized.
Fred Carberry said meeting packages included details of the Annual Plan and noted that people are available to answer any questions later in the meeting when the Plan comes up for a vote.

ii. Youth Council

Cal Williams, Youth Council Vice-Chair, reported on youth programming.  There was a successful Youth Job Fair—April 23rd, 2008 in which 17 employers and 155 youth participated.
This past Friday there was a press conference on the Summer Youth Program with Mayors Manzi, Sullivan and Fiorentino present encouraging private sector participation in summer jobs for youth.  Funding was increased this year and will provide employment for a minimum of 175 youth.  From Lawrence 92 youth from Haverhill 66 youth from Methuen 12 youth, and from Salisbury five.  As of June 17, 2008 we had 541 applicants.
Cal said that we finally have approved scope and budget for the P21 Resource E initiative; benefit is that we have same funding for shorter time frame—better able to staff initiative or anticipated outcomes.  Some anticipated outcomes are NECC staff co-located at VWCC; development of NECC “Map” that documents different entry points and programming that addresses different education training goals and needs; development of Career Pathway maps documenting local training and education that VWCC, ABE and WIA vendors can use for career counseling; and ability to administer the community college entrance exam, AccuPlacer, on-site.
We are also partnering with Raytheon, local CBOs and Lawrence High School to develop a strategic plan to increase high school graduation rates, post-secondary completion rates and pipeline of qualified workers for variety of Raytheon careers.  This will most likely will result in additional funding for MVWIB Teacher Externship program

Under WIA, Community Action Inc.: (OSY Preschool Prep Program, Second Year) has been funded for a second year.  The cost per youth will be $5,916 with less youth enrolled (from 20 to 12), same required staffing, the inclusion of NECC “Transitions” programming to provide skills and information these at-risk youth  need to continue on to the post-secondary education now required for this career, and college course tuition that will also count towards industry required 9-month on-the-job training.  This is the first WIA hybrid program that provides occupational training and college credit.  The Youth Council will be watching this program closely.  If retention and outcomes are positive, we may encourage more WIA programs to use this model.
In the LARE: (ISY Electronic Manufacturing, Second Year) we were unsuccessful with enrolling youth the first go.  Because money was expended on significant outreach and recruitment, this technically counts as “second year” of programming.  We anticipate that it will be easier to work with partner Lawrence High School this Fall as the move to the new building is complete and internal education and staffing issues have been resolved.
VWCC did a great job of meeting just about every performance goal.  Only two performance measures of concern are: total exited from the system(35% of goal):  There is a strong push this month to exit as many as possible; will need to review performance at the end of this month/Quarter.  The other concern is total entered employment (50%) of goal:  This is impacted by the program cycle so we anticipate this to rise significantly.  However, we do not anticipate being able to meet this performance goal 100% due to current economic downturn.
We are moving forward FY09 OSY RFP.  At the June meeting, Youth Council had a very rich discussion concerning the design of WIA programming.  Although this discussion will continue, we voted for the following changes to the OSY RFP and WIA OSY programming: inclusion of financial literacy, more comprehensive training in foundational work-ready skills and using the revised Work-Based Learning Plan as a diagnostic and assessment tool, maintaining basic computer skills as a program requirement.

The Youth Council requested that the MVWIB and DGA do more to encourage programming outside of listed Blueprint recommendations to meet both local employment needs and youth (male) interest.  Two examples: auto mechanics and computer technicians.

Youth Council member Janet Allison volunteered to join the RFP Review team to provide more direct input on incoming proposals.
iii. Nominating Committee

Stefanie McCowan, a member of the Nominating Committee, presented the following individuals for board membership:
Motion by Stephanie McCowan seconded by Joe Bevilacqua to approve the nominations of Kimberly Abare, Howard F. Allen, and Patricia Horgan to the board.  Motion passed unanimously.

4.
Approval of FY’09 Annual Plan & Integrated Budget
Fred Carberry called on DGA Finance Director Tracy Myszkowski to provide a summary of the budget changes.
Tracy Myszkowski addressed the fiscal portion of the plan outlining the budget.  She noted that there was an increase in the WIA allocation and a decrease in welfare funding.  She also said that DCS had a slight decrease.  The overall allocation is $374,000, a 5% increase over last year with $100,000 for customer training, $26,000 for WIA youth, $83,000 for WIA adult and $11,000 for worker training.

Tracy continued that under WIB staff a Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund project coordinator has been added.  The Career Center increased the Supported Work Director position from part-time to full-time, added a WCTF Career Services Advisor and the OJT Coordinator is transferring to a Business Services Unit.

Although DCS had a slight increase there is no FY’08 Wagner Peyser carry-in and the area director was eliminated.  DCS also reduced and eliminated six positions and five current positions are vacant.
Dr. David Hartleb asked what the service implications will be due to the reduction of 49%.  Tracy explained that the $93,750 additional funds received in 2008 were allocated for one stop furniture and software and that current staffing is level funded.
Fred Carberry said that because of the High Performing WIB Initiative, DCS simplified the process for submitting the Annual Plan by not requiring extensive narrative unless there are major operational changes.
Motion by Len Wilson seconded by Mark Andrews to approve the FY’09 Annual Plan and Integrated Budget as submitted.  Motion passed.

5.
Approval of Proposed Modification of MVWIB By-Laws
Fred Carberry said that the proposed modification of the MVWIB By-Laws which was recommended by the Nominating Committee and reviewed and approved by the Planning Committee removes a self-imposed restriction that was not required by state or federal statute.  It allows the Chair to select the best qualified candidate for committee chair, regardless of sector representation.
Motion by Peter Matthews seconded by Mark Andrews to approve the modification of the MVWIB By-laws.

Len Wilson said that he has been active member of the board and serves on NAWB.  He said that the emphasis of WIA was that WIBs be private sector led and driven by the representation of employers.  While Len said that he applauds the participation of everyone, the intent of Congress and DOL, as well of the NAWB Executive Committee, is to continue the emphasis on private sector leadership.  He noted that we need representation from across the board but the letter and intent of the law is for private sector leadership and the majority of board members being from the private sector.
Mike Sweeney said that he endorses what Len says about actively engaging the private sector but he feels that this is not a red flag.  It is just a practical change to allow the Chair to appropriately staff committees.  Hopefully, this will give the Chair flexibility to reach out to current and future board members.  Mike said that under Fred’s leadership we have good representation from the private sector.
Joe Bevilacqua said that the reality is that the emphasis is on private sector led boards.  That’s where the jobs are.  Joe said that he will respectfully oppose this motion.
Barbara Grant asked why it is difficult to find private sector chairs.  Fred cited the example of Cal Williams, who has been vice chair and served on the Youth Council for many years, but does not represent the private sector.  He said that often private sector board members have demands on their time that don’t allow for the commitment to serve as a committee chair.  This is a limiting factor that needed to be addressed to allow for selection from any sector with the private sector given the first priority.

Peter Matthews said that the intent is to continue to reach out to the private sector.

Gary Hale said that he thinks that the system may be better served with more public/private partnerships.

Len Wilson said that while he appreciates folks working at the point of delivery and what they do, we need to think about inspiring the private sector and what the WIB is doing.  We need to continue to attract both private and public sector and not acquiesce but rather do what is right for the board.

Having no further discussion Fred Carberry called for a role call vote from the board on the motion and the  motion passed with Len Wilson, Joe Bevilacqua, Jean Perrigo, Mike Lynch, and Stephanie McCowan voting “no”.  Fred Shaheen, Tom Connors, Mike Sweeney, Paul Durant, David Hartleb, John Olenio, Mark Andrews, Cal Williams, Tom Casey, Susan Jepson, Howard Allen, Gary Hale, Howard Flagler, Jeanette Guevara and Barbara Grant voting “yes.”  Motion passed.

6.
Approval of Proposed Modification of MVWIB/CEO Agreement
Fred Carberry explained that the MVWIB/CEO Agreement designates the Office of Budget and Finance as the Title I Administrator.  The CEO has designated Mike Sweeney as the Title I Administrator and by deleting “office of budget and finance” from the agreement it removes the specificity and allows the CEO to designate his choice of Title I Administrator.
Motion by Tom Schiavone seconded by Tom Connors to approve the modification of the MVWIB/CEO Agreement as presented.  Motion passed,

7.
Report of Executive Director
Fred Carberry thanked Chet and Gary Sidell, owner/operators of  Bell Tower Square for graciously providing the use of this room for our final quarterly meeting of FY08.

As our Planning Committee Chair, Peter Matthews, reported: the ValleyWorks Career Center continues to perform above plan in nearly all performance goals.  Our FY09 Annual Plan shows increases in performance goals across the board.  This is a reflection of anticipated service-demand growth due our slowing economy and funded by a modest increase in WIA funding allocations.  We expect FY09 to be a very busy year for Career Center operations, but based on previous performance, we are confident that ValleyWorks administration and staff will provide Merrimack Valley businesses and job-seekers with exemplary service.

At the April quarterly meeting, Fred said that he reported that we would be working with the Career Center and the Division of Grants Administration to find new space for the Haverhill Career Center.  At this time he reported that a “Request for Proposals” was issued for 6,000 square feet of office space in Haverhill.  While an encouraging number of property managers showed interest, only two actually responded.

Also at last April’s meeting, Fred reported that the MVWIB has been working with Executive Office of Labor & Workforce Development and the Mass. Workforce Board Association on a high performing workforce board initiative.  Under the HPB Initiative, WIBs would be measured against a comprehensive list of criteria, ranging from strategic vision, to communication, collaboration with key stakeholders, to working with the one-stop career center to promote and implement effective regional workforce development practices.  While the first window of opportunity to submit an HPB application is scheduled for September, we felt that for several reasons, it would be ill-advised to go forward in the first round.  Primarily, it would be very difficult to find a willing number of participants needed to prepare a truly meaningful strategic plan throughout the summer months.  A strong strategic plan is the foundation of a winning HPB application. There will be a one-time incentive reward of $100,000 to each WIB that successfully achieves HPB status.  At this time, we anticipate going forward in the second round, tentatively scheduled for December.
The MVWIB, in collaboration with the ValleyWorks Career Center, requested and was granted Rapid Response Set-Aside Funds in the amount of $105,385, to provide services for Alcatel-Lucent Dislocated Workers.  In a letter from Ken Messina, Massachusetts Department of Workforce Development, Rapid Response Business Services Manager, the MVWIB has been notified that this funding is available as a bridge to an anticipated National Emergency Grant, covering the period from July 1st through October 31st.

Working with the Greater Lowell WIB, our region submitted a “Regional Innovation Grant” application to the US DoL.  This $250,000 grant will provide funding to create a shared regional identity and vision for our regional economy, allowing us to develop a systematic plan to effectively respond to current and future worker dislocations.  The application is currently under review by the DoL.  We hope to hear within the next few weeks.

Last Friday, the MVWIB held a press conference at the ValleyWorks Career Center in Lawrence.  Mayor Sullivan, Mayor Fiorentini, and Mayor Manzi kicked-off the 2008 Mayors Summer Jobs for Youth Initiative.  This initiative provides funding for subsidized employment for income eligible youth in Lawrence, Haverhill, Methuen, and Salisbury; however, in addition to the subsidized jobs that are predominantly provided through municipalities and community-based organizations, this year we are reaching out to our private sector employers to raise awareness of the urgent need to find a solution to the youth unemployment situation.  In Massachusetts, it is estimated that as few as one in three teens will find a job this summer. This statistic is much worse in communities with high minority populations.  Losing this opportunity to experience a real job translates into an increased likelihood of negative outcomes for youth, especially disadvantaged youth.  Those teens who work are more likely to stay in school, are better prepared to enter the workforce after graduation, and are less likely to be involved in gangs, drugs, teen pregnancy, or criminal behavior than their counterparts who don’t work.  This is an important problem which has far-reaching and costly effects across all of our communities.  Fred said that if you are a private employer or are in a position to provide an employment opportunity, please contact him or the ValleyWorks Career Center and let us find a work-ready youth that matches your company’s summer workforce needs.

Fred then talked about the Merrimack Valley Regional Workforce Strategies Summit and invited anyone who has not already responded, to attend the summit this Thursday, June 26th, 8:30AM to 11:30AM, at Sal’s Riverwalk Conference Center on Merrimack Street in Lawrence.  The Summit is entitled “The Merrimack Valley In Demand: Building a Better Workforce”.  We will bring leaders in business, education, government, and workforce development together to develop concrete plans and partnerships to fill jobs that are in-demand and to develop pathways to the skills and opportunities that lead to success in our economy. 

Dr. Paul Harrington of the Center for Labor Market Studies at Northeastern University will present new, regional, labor-market data that will guide us in identifying the Merrimack Valley’s workforce needs and priorities and assist us in developing strategies to prepare our workforce to meet the demands of our changing economy.
We will be focusing on three labor market sectors: Health Care, which continues to show strong growth; Manufacturing, which, despite recent plant closings and lay-offs, continues to employ a significant segment of the Merrimack Valley labor force; and, Life Sciences, which already has a substantial presence in the Merrimack Valley and has the potential of developing into a major growth sector, of which we will work to make certain that our workforce, educators, business and government leaders are prepared to engage in.  Just last week, Governor Patrick signed Life Sciences legislation, which will invest $1 billion over the next ten years, designed to secure Massachusetts’ position as a world leader in the Life Sciences.

This event, co-hosted by the Merrimack Valley WIB and the Greater Lowell WIB, is being sponsored by the Merrimack Valley Chamber of Commerce with a special thank you to Joe Bevilacqua for his generous sponsorship.
Last week, the ValleyWorks Career Center received a letter from one of their customers, a dislocated worker who, despite having a Masters degree and significant work experience, found herself out of work and seeking assistance from the team over at ValleyWorks.  Fred then read the letter.

At the end of the day, it is not the performance figures, or the goals, or the budgets that make a difference. It’s these little success stories that count…one person at a time.  He then recognized the staff of the ValleyWorks Career Center, Haverhill Office for their outstanding service to the job-seekers of the Merrimack Valley.

Arthur Chilingirian noted that we have a goal to serve 14,000 in FY’08 and as of May we are already at 15,000.

Tom Casey said that he wanted to mention that, through his role on the Youth Council, he was asked to participate in Construction Career Day.  He said that he wanted to report that it was a very positive experience with hands on opportunities and over 40 pieces of equipment for youth to try out.  He said that it was like a Disney World for construction workers.

Dr. David Hartleb said how important the meeting at Sal’s on Thursday is as there will be a break down and list of job openings data that will be presented for this WIB region.

Susan Jepson said that she had attended the presentation in Salem and that it is excellent data on the labor force and noted the startling increase in a mature workforce.

Fred then asked board members to sign the conflict of interest forms and return them to the WIB office.

8.
Presentation – Local Veterans’ Employment Reps
Fred Carberry introduced Byrhn McLeod and Eric Nelson, ValleyWorks Career Center Local Veteran Employment Representatives (LVER).
Bryhn McLeod said that the relationship with the business community works two ways and said that George Washington once said that the willingness of young people to fight is directly related to how previous veterans are treated.  He spoke about a client of his with 23 years in the military and reserves and who is looking for employment.  He said that he is determined to help him.  He said that he and Eric Nelson are committed to working as a team.

Eric Nelson said that he is a retired sergeant major and said that there is a distinct advantage to hiring a veteran.  He presented the following information on veterans.  He said that there are 22.6M veterans in the workforce and 250,000 transitioning out of the Military each year.  The Mass Career Centers annually see 11,000 veterans and $17M is spent annually on Military training and education.  Eric said that Military specialties cover a wide range of hard-to-find skills such as technical, medical and administrative and the Military is the largest training provider in the United States.
All Military Officers have degrees and 36% have graduate degrees.  Education benefits are the #1 reason to join and many enlisted soldiers pursue degrees on Active Duty.  Most Military occupations require a security clearance.

Eric said that veterans tend to downplay their achievements and have difficulty translating some military skills into corporate lingo.  Tangible vs. intangible skills are leadership, experience in a diverse culture, work ethic, and results-driven performance to name a few.

What the LVER jobs is to assess work readiness and assist with all aspects of job search.  They also connect veterans with support agencies and refer to training if skills are outdates or not marketable.  They advocate that veterans are a best choice as an employee and connect them with employers.

Bryhn and Eric want to work as a team and become the “model” Vet Rep team in the system.  Eric cited performance data and average wage placement of $19.17 for FY’08.  They distributed a “Why Hire a Veteran” brochure and said that they are arranging coalition meetings with city veteran officers and veteran service providers in the area.  They are also partnering with the Veterans Northeast Outreach Center (VNEOC) to provide assistance to the transitional veteran population.  Eric mentioned that Peter Matthews has attended a meeting and has been helpful with a veterans’ fund.
Veterans are given priority in Career Center programs and have many valuable skills to offer employers.  There was a short video clip showing soldiers demonstrating some of these skills.

9.
Adjournment

Having no further business Fred Shaheen made a motion to adjourn and Tom Connors seconded the motion.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.








Respectfully submitted,








Mary Kivell








Recorder
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